
PARKING UTILITY 
OCTOBER 2010 ACTIVITY REPORT AND REVENUE/EXPENSE NARRATIVE 

 
 
MMB/GE Parking Garage:  Attended meetings related to the building of the new 
subterranean parking garage.  Parking Utility planning funds ($1.2M) are in this year’s 
Parking Utility Capital Budget.  We envision a 5-level garage with 1,435 vehicle stalls that 
starts at the historic portion of the MMB and continues below Pinckney Street, ending up at 
the wall of the Great Dane and Magnus buildings.  It will be multi-use serving the 
neighboring business community, above-grade uses and the new train station.  The above-
grade uses may include a public market, bike station, retail space, office space and a hotel.  
Contracted with CGC for borings on the GE and MMB parcels to determine soil and water 
conditions.  The soil condition report is good. Soils at all locations are generally dense silty 
clay or silty sand till and glacial till.  This type of soil is good for excavating, retention and 
building.  While the permanent water table is at about level 17.5’, the planned footings 
would begin at about level 15’ or about 2.5 ft. below the water table.  The bottom floor slabs 
will be above the ground water level.  Adding a 6th level below this water table line would be 
increasingly expensive.  We are working to create a temporary parking plan for HSR 
customers, should the permanent parking not be available at the time of station opening.   
 
Multi-space meters:  The multi-space meters opened at Buckeye lot on Sept. 15th.  The 
two machines (replacing 54 single pole meters) have been heavily used with over 10,000 
transactions.  Ambassadors helped customers during the first week of use.  The meter on 
the Gorham end of the lot is used about twice as much as the meter on the Gilman end at 
this time. Signage has been added on the Gilman St end to encourage better use of that 
machine. To our surprise, credit card use represents about 62% of total revenue and 56% 
of total transactions.  This would indicate a high customer demand for this payment option.  
In other cities, credit card demand starts around 40% and ramps up to 60% following 
extended use.  An analysis of the first 7,200 transactions indicates an average coin 
transaction of $1.19 and an average credit card transaction of $1.56.  Following comments 
from customers and ambassadors, we are tweaking the software, signage and graphics to 
make the meters more customer friendly before opening up other streets.  This should be 
completed soon, allowing us to open up the other 15 meters before the end of the year.  
Since the Buckeye meters are AC-powered, we have not tested the solar-powered meters 
under actual working conditions.  Citations are now being issued for expired meters in the 
Buckeye Lot.  In mid-October, the multi-space meter on the Gilman end of the Buckeye Lot 
along with several space markers were vandalized.  They were repaired and put back into 
service quickly.  We are making preparations to install video cameras for surveillance 
purposes in Buckeye Lot. 
 
On-Street Meters 
Several on-street meters were heavily damaged in October by individuals trying to steal 
money from the coin canisters.  The robberies occurred in the Johnson St., Langdon St. and 
Winnebago St. areas.  Since the meters cost about $500 to replace not including the lost 
cash, this crime would likely be considered a felony.  Police are investigating. 



Electric vehicle-charging stations:    Madison Gas and Electric and the Parking Utility 
have chosen seven locations for electric vehicle-charging stations in our facilities.  The sites 
will be: Overture Garage (2), Campus Garage (2), Capital Square North Garage (2) and 
Wingra Lot (1). A contract must be signed before MG&E starts the installation process next 
year.  There will be no out-of-pocket costs for the Parking Utility for the original installation 
or the electricity usage.  Stalls will not be exclusively reserved for charging station users.   
 
Concrete remediation contract:  The annual concrete remediation contract has been let 
and awarded to CWS Source Inc. for $392K.   Work began June 1st at State Street Capitol 
Garage and will end soon.  A change order for approx. $62K has been executed for work at 
State Street Capitol garage (built in 1963) for additional concrete remediation found during 
the original construction phase.  They have now discovered additional concrete 
deterioration that will require $300,000 to repair.  The Board of Estimates has approved a 
$300,000 amendment to the 2011 PU Capital Budget to repair this, bringing the 2011 total 
to $1,147,000 for parking garage repairs (about 10% of our entire budget).  Since the 
garages are now about 40 years old (average), we would expect the amount/cost of this 
remediation work to increase.  The Lake Street garage is now 46 years old (built in 1964) 
and will soon have heavier remediation costs associated with it.  Replacing our aging 
infrastructure is our #1 challenge. 
 
Safety & Security:  The Parking Utility has tested cameras for use in/around our facilities.  
The first camera demonstration was at the Overture garage and the results were good.   
Following the Overture camera installations, we will install them at Buckeye Lot.  A larger 
video surveillance project is included in the 2011 operating budget.  A customer survey 
indicates that safety and security are a parker’s #1 concern in Parking Utility structures. The 
Parking Utility video surveillance policy is on file at the City Clerk’s office. 
 
Revenues (Comptroller’s figures):  In year-to-date comparisons through September 
revenues have increased over the previous year’s revenues ($657K).  Most of this increase 
is due to the rate modifications in June 2009 and not due to occupancy increases.  
Occupancies were up at Cap Square North and Overture but down at Government East and 
State St Cap.   
 
Expenses:  Year-to-date expenses through Sept. 2010 have decreased ($743K) since 
2009 largely due to lack of debt service ($604K) following the redemption of our outstanding 
bonds last December.  It is noteworthy that most major categories of expenses 
(wages/benefits, purchased services, supplies, debt service and PILOT) decreased this 
year.   
 
Bottom Line:     Increased revenues and decreased expenses have led to an increase in 
the Utility’s operating income ($195K) year-to-date.  Caution should be exercised in 
reviewing these operating results since many expense items are year-end loaded.   
 
2011 Budget activity:   The Board of Estimates has acted upon the 2011 Executive 
Parking Utility Capital Budget and sent their report to the Common Council on Oct. 5, 2010.  
The BOE approved a PU Capital Budget narrative addition that states, “The extent to which 
the new parking facility will be an automated facility will be determined by the Common 
Council and Transit and Parking Commission.“  The Executive Operating Budget is included 
in this report.   



 
The following Parking Utility budget amendments will be considered at the next Common 
Council meeting. 
 
 
Amendment No. 20 
Agency: Parking Utility  
Page(s): 129 
Sponsors: Alds. Verveer, Rhodes-Conway 
Add a budget highlight as follows: “Further automation of parking facilities is prohibited unless 
approved by the Transit and Parking Commission and the Common Council.” 
Total: -$  Levy Impact: -$  
 
Amendment No. 21 
Agency: Parking Utility  
Page(s): 129 
Sponsors: Alds. Verveer, Rhodes-Conway 
Add a budget highlight as follows: “Funding of $50,000 for Signage in the Parking Utility’s 
capital assets budget is to be utilized solely for the improvement of communication to 
customers, including improvement to signage informing customers when a cashier is available, 
and not for the purpose of additional automation of parking facilities.” 
Total: -$  Levy Impact: -$  
 
Parking Utility staff opposes these proposed amendments as being overly broad and 
restrictive. 
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